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Synopsis: 
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__________________________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

Character Descriptions: 
 

 

Cast/Characters: 

• Josh Mitchell 

• Rochelle Faison 

• Rubin Fiedler 

• Symone  

• Priest 

• Big Day 

• Angel Diaz 

• Bianca Finni 

• Aaron Mitchell 

 

 

 

• Josh Mitchell 

A native of Los Angeles California, 32 year-old charismatic music industry mogul 

and Founder/CEO of Mitchell Media Group (MMG) Joshua Bernard Mitchell can be 

described as street-smart and wise beyond his years, fashion conscious, keenly 

instinctive, and a devout student of human behavior, uses charm as a weapon, and 

will stop at absolutely nothing to score a victory for his client. His eclectic up 

bringing consisted of having two completely deferent sets of childhood friends. 

One very close net set of friends in the up-scale Baldwin Hills estates where he 

lived with his parents and two siblings, and an even larger set of friends in the 

hard-core south-central area of LA where he attended church services around four 

times a week. This would develop in him the unique ability to exist comfortably in 

both worlds. The youngest son of some times controversial mega-minister Bishop 

Calvin B. Mitchell, the head-strong, often defiant young Josh was determined to 

fight his way to the top on his on terms, which meant rather then pleasing his 

parents and going to school for the ministry, he decided to get a job at UPS and 

attend night school to later receive a degree in business management. The 

devoted single father of one is now discovering what’s even more difficult then his 

roofless rise to the top, is learning to swim in shark infested waters without getting 

swallowed up and spit out.  
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• Rochelle Faison  

Just four years after becoming MMG’s first intern, the now 26-year-old former wiz 

kid, Rochelle Faison, aka Row is a certified walking wikipedia of pop culture, and 

no doubt the brain trust of the operation.  No slave to fashion, the somewhat 

socially challenged Boston native is Josh’s right-hand, keeping him on the cutting 

edge of all things entertainment. Her deadpan, sarcasm, and quick wit, is a 

constant scores of comic relief, particularly when interacting with one of MMG’s 

self-absorbed,  sometime delusional artist/clients.    

 

• Rubin Fiedler 

Born into an orthodox Jewish family in the Catskills Of New York, young Rubin 

Fiedler was ostracized by his family at age 17, shortly after they discovered he was 

Gay, however they still offered to pay his collage tuition, and though deeply 

conflicted, and terribly upset with his father, whom he’d idolized sense his early 

childhood, Rubin was no fool, he took them up on there generous offer, and at 18 

he was accepted and enrolled into NYU, majoring in business and marketing.                                                                                                                                                                               

To say that he had a tough time adjusting to his new life would truly be an under 

statement, but he did eventually find his way. After a brief internship at Sony 

Records they hired him, and soon transferred him to the Los Angeles office to 

work in the marketing department. One late afternoon Rubin is approached by 

Josh in the lobby of Sony Records, where Josh would sometimes hang out on his 

breaks from his UPS gig, hoping to run into an executive or someone to help him 

land a meeting with an executive. Much like Clark Kent’s phone booth 

transformation into Superman, Josh would use the rear of his UPS truck to ditch 

his uniform and transform into Supermanager. After Josh briefly introduces himself 

to Rubin, he begins pitching his lone client at the time Symone, only to discover 

Rubin was in fact not an Executive, but an assistant to the Director of marketing. 

Not detoured in the least, Josh continues his pitch, finally giving Rubin a copy of 

Symome’s Demo Package. Later Rubin listened and was so impressed he passes 

it on to his boss, who intern past it on to the Senior V.P. of A&R, which eventually 

lead to Josh’s first big break… a multi-CD/album deal for his young Diva in 

training. Within a period of one year MMG would become a legitimate 

Media/Management firm. Rubin helped Josh when no one else would give him the 

time of day, and Josh would not forget it. When Sony laid Rubin off, Josh offered 

him an Executive position. Rubin is now Senior Vice President/GM, in charge of 

day-to-day operations for MMG.         
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• Symone 

The one that started it all… before there was a Mitchell Media Group (MMG) and 

Josh Mitchell was just a struggling UPS delivery guy with a dream, 18-year-old 

Inglewood Ca. Native Renee Symone Lamar trusted him with her dream, and Josh, 

a P.K. (Preacher’s Kid) took the highly energetic, skinny little knock-kneed girl strait 

from his daddy’s church choir and developed her into a genuine triple threat 

(Singer/Dancer/Actress). After knocking on the doors of every major record 

company in Hollywood he would finally hit the jackpot. 3 multi-platinum CD’s, and 

4 Grammy Awards later, the skinny little church girl with the big voice is now a top 

flight, International Superstar, and world class Diva in her own mind. She’s the self-

proclaimed first lady of MMG, and will never let Josh forget it.   

 

• Young Priest 

“UM NOT JUST A DIRTY SOUTH RAPPA… UM A WORLD CLASS M. C. LOL… 

REAL TALK… THEY DON’T MAKE UM LIKE ME NO MO” a quote from 19 year old, 

Decatur Georgia native, and lyrical genius Radmir Parker, pka Young Priest. In less 

then 2 years this street savvy, southern hustler managed to move over 300,000 

units, independently, selling CD’s on the streets, at live show, and on the internet, 

however now he wants to be more then just a local hero, he’s determined to go 

global, and although still very young, he is wise enough to realize that getting to 

the next level will take a lot more mussel then he has. MMG has now taken on the 

daunting task of transforming this small street operation into a multi-million dollar 

international brand. Although Priest is convinced that Josh can take him where 

he’s trying to go, from time to time he finds himself at odds with MMG’s plan to 

expand his base, fearing he may loose touch with his core constituency, or in his 

words, “WE GOTSTA KEEP IT KRUNK FA MY REAL NIGGAS...YAH HEARD ME.              

 

• Daquon (Big Day) Ramsey 

Josh’s best friend from childhood, and official entourage captain, 6’4, 280 pound 

Daquon (Big Day) Ramsey is Josh’s alter-ego… he likes having Big D around to 

keep him grounded, and to sometimes say out loud what he is thinking. Big Day’s 

involvement with MMG is not all fun and games, he’s in charge of damage control. 

His brief time working in law enforcement, along with his growing up in south 

central L A has prepared him to deal with the gangster element of the 

entertainment business.     
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• Angel Diaz 

Before Josh could afford to rub elbows with the Hollywood elite at Mr. Chong’s 

Restaurant in Beverly Hills, he held court directly across the street at the more 

affordable, and no doubt less prestigious Hugo’s Bar & Grill. At the time, 16-year-

old Angel Diaz was a bus boy at Hugo’s, and for extra money he worked as a spy 

for Josh, keeping him informed on the comings and goings across the street at Mr. 

Chong’s Although now at long last Josh can afford to move and shake with the 

rich and powerful at Mr. Chong’s, he still chooses Hugo’s as home base. At 

present, 22-year-old Angel is a part time waiter at Hugo’s, and a 

business/marketing major. He’s still on steak-out for josh, but for a lot more money 

these days. 

 

 

• Bianca Finni  

 27 year-old successful fashion designer / stylist / entrepreneur, and the   loving 

mother of Josh’s 5-year-old son, sometimes perceived as a neglectful mother due 

to her workaholic tendencies  

 

 

• Aaron Mitchell 

 5-year-old lovechild of Josh Mitchell and Bianca Finni. Lives in NYC with his 

mother, and visits his father in L.A. often.     
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FADE IN: 

 

INT. PHILIPS ARENA / ATLANTA GA:  A HOT SATURDAY NIGHT:  

JOSH Mitchell is sitting on a bench in an empty locker room 
usually occupied by NBA’s Atlanta Hawks, wrapping up a phone 
conversation with his 4-year-old son.  

JOSH  
Ok big man, daddies gotta go now 

 
AARON 

Are you coming to the party daddy? 
 

JOSH 
Party? What party are you talking about son? 

 
AARON 

My birthday party… remember, I’m gonna be five years old 
  

JOSH 
Now come on Aaron, you know I would never forget your birthday; 
I just didn’t know anything about a party. So where’s the party 

gonna be son, chucky cheese? 
 

AARON 
No, at uncle Lance’s house 

 
JOSH 

Uncle Lance’s house? Really?                                                                                           
 

Aaron 
Ah hah 

 
JOSH 

Ok Aaron… buddy… put mommy on the phone ok? 
 

AARON 
Mommies in the bathroom, want me to knock? 

 
JOSH  

No no, that’s alright son, I’ll just call her back later…  
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AARON 
Yes sirrrr 

 
 

JOSH 
Lol… yes sirrrr 

 
AARON 

Yes sirrrr 
 

JOSH 
Ok big man I’ll talk to you tomorrow 

 
AARON                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  

I love you daddy 
 

JOSH                                                                                                  
 I love you Aaron  

 
After exiting the locker room Josh walks down a long tunnel into 
the arena where a sold-out crowd is up on its feet in a state of 
absolute pandemonium,    
 
Young Priest is on stage performing the last song of a 2-hour 
set, concluding a wildly successful 30 city US tour. Josh works 
his way to the back of the stage, and event security escorts him 
up a ramp to the backstage entrance. He then joins three MMG 
employees standing in the wings, Rochelle Faison aka Row, Rubin 
Fiedler, and Daquon (BIG DAY) Ramsey are all in attendance in a 
show of solidarity for MMG’s platinum selling star on the rise, 
on the last night of his first mega-tour.  
 
 
EXT: AFTER THE AFTER PARTY: GATED EXCLUSIVE BANKHEAD SECTION OF 
ATLANTA GA -- LATE NIGHT/MORNING: 
 
Josh & Row roll up in a chauffeur driven black Chevy Tahoe, and 
discovered a crowd of groupies hovered around the guard-gate, 
trying to finagle their way into the party, and a few die-hard 
fans just trying to get a glimpse of Priest, or any other 
celebrity. The guard checks the list and then waves them 
through. 
 
INT: A SPRAWLING 9 BEDROOM ESTATE/THE HOME OF RAPPER LUDACRIS: 
 
The official Young Priest after the after party is in full 
swing. This particular party is for an exclusive collection of 
close friends, business associates, and of course, the hot girls 
from the first after-party, hand picked by Priest, and recruited 
by Big Day. After Josh and Row make their grand entrance, Josh 
begins walking through the house looking for Priest, meanwhile 
Row notices fast approaching is the ego-maniacal, wanna be video 
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director that’s been trying to talk to her all night. (She then 
says to herself),  “Row… ok girl… just keep walking, no eye 
contact, and whatever you do, don’t look back” And then she 
hears,  “Hey hey pretty lady… are you gonna make me follow you 
around all night like a puppy” (She says to herself), “puppy? No 
no… a bad breath having, cheap cologne-wearing dog would be a 
more accurate description ” he catches up to her and tap her on 
the shoulder and she looks at him pretending to be surprised, 
and replies, “ooh… Hi… no sir, you don’t have to follow me 
around at all… you really… really don’t”. So totally self-
absorbed, Row’s sarcastic remark goes right over his head as he 
continues his shameless, self-promoting advances. He then began 
trying to impress her with a new concept he had for a mega-music 
video, meanwhile Row is Seemingly paralyzed with disgust, with 
her back literally to the wall.  
 
After navigating his way through a sea of inebriated party 
beast, Josh finds Priest in the backyard by the pool looking 
like the last hip-hop cliché… a $200 bottle of champagne in one 
hand, and a big fat blunt in the other one, holding court… 
surrounded by his personal entourage, and some of ATL’s first-
class dime pieces. After listening to Priest beat his chest for 
a while about how great the tour was, Josh asked him to excuse 
himself so they could have a word. They take a walk inside to 
the kitchen while Josh begins praising Priest and telling him 
how the success of the tour had far exceeded everyone’s 
expectations. Josh then begins explaining that he and Row would 
have to leave the party early because they had an early morning 
flight back to L A, to prepare for a pitch meeting with Sprite 
on Monday morning, and if all goes well, Young Priest will be 
the new face of Sprite’s up coming nation-wide promotional 
campaign. Knowing how much Priest wanted this, Josh is kinda 
bummed with his lack of enthusiasm, until he notices Priest is 
so gone on weed, champagne and pure exhaustion from completing 
his first 30 city tour, he’s now officially in exhale-mode and 
not really hearing anything Josh has to say, practically falling 
out on the kitchen counter. Josh props him up, puts a bar stool 
underneath him, and starts looking for Big Day. Big day is in 
the game room shooting some pool with Ludacris, and talking 
about how wild they were back in the day when Big Day was the 
bodyguard for Ludacris on his first European tour. He then 
starts talking about how much he’s looking forward to some 
downtime, after being on the road for the past 3 mouths. 
Ludacris asks him where he plans to spend his time-off, “the ATL 
baby” he replies, and then goes on about needing to spend some 
quality time with the new lady in his life, who resides in 
Atlanta, and he’s also looking at some commercial property to 
possibly open a gentlemen’s club. Ludacris informs Big Day that 
he’s about to leave for Tokyo the next day, and ask Big Day if 
he’d like to hold down the fort for the next week and a half 
while he’s away. At first Big Day says no thanks, he’s got a 
suite at the Ritz Carlton downtown, but when Ludacris reminds 
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him that he’s got one of the best live-in cooks in the state 
of Georgia, and a personal masseuse on call 24/7, Big Day simply 
could not refuse. In walks Josh, asking for help with Priest. 
Big Day walks into the kitchen, and then exits through the rear 
carrying Priest in his arms, as Ludacris leads him up the back 
staircase to the upstairs bedroom that had been specifically 
designated for Priest. As Josh follows close behind, he just 
shakes his head in amazement, Big Day laughs, and says to him 
“dude… you got a plane to catch, don’t trip, I got this fool, 
he’ll sleep this shit off and be good to go tomorrow”.  Josh 
agrees, and then runs off looking for Row, and he finds her in 
the same place he’d left her, listening to the same guy giving 
his opinion on the current state of music video production, 
digital vs. analog, etc. At this point Rochelle has become 
physically sick with boredom, and as you could imagine, 
extremely happy to see Josh. 
 
 
INT: WEST HOLLYWOOD CA. SUNSET STRIP: MMG LLC -- Morning: 
 
Bright and early as usual, Rubin Fiedler exits the elevator to 
the 14th floor corporate offices of Mitchell Media Group LLC. 
Mindy the receptionist is at her post, and greets him with a 
cheerful hello as he walks across the reception area, past the 
conference room to the second office on the left. He drops off 
his black leather backpack and heads to the small kitchen across 
the hall to grab a bottle of starbucks frappacino from the 
refrigerator, and a banana out of the fruit basket, before 
heading back to his office to try and enjoy a little calm before 
the preverbal storm. A call comes in as he’s passing Mindy, and 
she lets him know that it’s Bob from legal, he nods ok, and 
continue on to his office to pick up. Bob cuts strait to the 
chase…  
 

BOB 
Are you aware that Oliver passed on SIMONE? 

 
RUBIN  

 Excuse me? 
 

BOB 
“ooh… I’m sorry, I guess I should have text Josh about this … 

but when Mindy told me he hadn’t made it in yet, I just assumed 
I could discuss the matter with you 

 
 
 
 
 

RUBIN    
No worries… by all means… discuss 
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Bob goes on to explain to Rubin that Simone had recently done 
a screen-test for an up coming Oliver Stone film and on last 
Thursday he and Josh, got the word that everything was a go, and 
now for reason unknown to him, right in the middle of contract 
negotiations, Carol Jetter from Oliver’s legal department called 
and told him that she’d just received a memo from Oliver saying 
the deal was dead, and when he inquired what the reason was for 
the sudden about-face, she assured him that it had absolutely 
nothing to do with the contract negotiations, and that Oliver 
just simply changed his mind, you know… some artistic bullshit.   
 

RUBIN 
And you say they’ve already told Simone she has the part? 

 
BOB 

Yes sir 
 

RUBIN 
OMG… this is a guaranteed 5 alarm hot mess 

 
BOB 

Excuse me? 
 

RUBIN 
Ooh… did I say that out loud…  

Listen… I will make sure to get the word to Josh ASAP 
 

BOB 
Ok… have him get back with me 

 
 

RUBIN 
For sure Bob 

 
 
INT: LOS ANGELES CALIFORNIA: HIGH-RISE CONFRENCE ROOM/ 
COORPREATE OFFICES OF SPRITE SOFT DRINK -- MORNING 
 
The conference room is filled to capacity with sprite marketing 
executives and their assistants, as Josh is in the middle of 
pitching Young Priest to be the new face of sprite for the up 
coming spring campaign, when he suddenly feels his blackberry 
vibrate. At first he just ignores it and continues on with his 
presentation, but after it goes on and on seemingly non-stop, 
one of the suits say to Josh “are you sure you don’t want to 
answer that” completely mortified, Josh maintains his composer, 
and apologizes as he discreetly takes his phone out of his top 
suit coat pocket and see’s a text from Row 
 

ROW (text) 
 ”SOS…911…SOS…911”  

 



 12 

Josh apologizes again, and then steps just outside of the 
glass enclosed conference room, and calls Row.  
 

 
 

JOSH 
Ok Talk to me 

 
There’s a pause… and then unable to hear him through the 
soundproof glass, the sprite marketing executives and their 
assistants can read his lips as he Yell’s  

 
JOSH 

What the fuck!!!  
 
 
EXT: HARTFIELD-JACKSON ATLANTA INTERNATIONAL AIRPORT / PRIVATE 
JET TOUCHES DOWN ON A PRIVATE RUNWAY -- AFTERNOON 
                      
Josh, Row, veteran Publicist Linda Sneed, and MMG’s head of 
legal affairs, attorney Robert “Bob” Glickman Exit the plane, 
and quickly drive away in a black Chevy Tahoe. Ooh by the way, 
Row’s SOS…911… bombshell message to Josh was that Two of the 
party girls from the after the after party at Ludacris’s house 
have accused Priest of rape and assault. Priest has been 
remanded to the Fulton county jail in Atlanta to await 
arraignment. Josh also enlisted the services of one of Georgia’s 
#1 criminal defense attorney’s Joan Reynolds to head up Priest’s 
little dream team.  
 
 
 
INT: FULTON COUNTY JAIL: -- AFTERNOON   
 
Escorted by two Fulton county Sheriff Deputies, Josh, and his 
crew of carefully selected, brilliant minds, exit the elevator 
and begin briskly walking down a long hall way to a small 
private visitation room Adjacent to the private holding cell 
where Priest is being held without bail. While walking Josh is 
on his cell phone with Big Day trying to find out if he’d 
retrieved the videotape from Ludacris’s security staff. 
 
REWIND/OPERATION HO-CAM: If you recall, the after the after 
party at Ludacris’s house there was a bedroom specifically 
designated for Priest to sleep it off, well earlier the day of 
the party, With Ludacris’s permission, and in true Josh Mitchell 
fashion, Josh instructed Big Day, and Ludacris’s security staff 
to have hidden surveillance cameras set up in said designated 
bedroom, so if Josh’s instinct’s are correct with any luck all 
the evidence he needs to clear Priest should be on the video 
tape, and if not, worst-case scenario he can present the video 
to the defense attorney’s to plan their next move.               
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One of the Deputies unlocks the double doors and walks Josh, 
Row, Joan and Bob into the visitation room, while the other 
Deputy walks Priest over from his cell handcuffed and shackled. 
After a few sarcastic remarks from Josh… Joan and Bob begin 
right away asking Priest a series of questions as they jotted 
down some things on their legal pads. Meanwhile Josh receives a 
call from Big Day, but he doesn’t want to miss any of Joan, and 
Bob’s Q&A session, so he hands his cell phone to Row and ask her 
to take a message. Row walks to the other side of the room.  
After talking to Big Day for about a minute, she then writes a 
note “its official dude… the sky is falling” and discreetly 
slides it over to Josh. After reading the note Josh lifts his 
head and Row is shaking her head up and down while handing him 
the phone back. Josh calls Big Day back and he informs Josh that 
the video feed with the footage of Priest went directly on to 
the master security camera hard-drive which is located in 
Ludacris’s office, Ludacris is the only one with the security 
code, and he’s on a flight in route to Tokyo Japan, and may not 
be available by phone or otherwise until after the bail hearing 
which is scheduled for 8:00am the next morning. After hanging up 
with Big-Day Josh realizes that it’s time to turn the screws a 
little tighter and try to get some real answers from Priest, 
because unless they can reach Ludacris he may not have a video 
tape for evidence. Josh then abruptly asked Joan, Bob, Row and 
the two Deputies to give him some time alone with Priest, they 
all agree and begin to exit, after which one of the Deputies 
closed the double doors behind them.  
   

 
 

JOSH 
Priest… look at me… ok it’s time to man up homeboy… look at me 
man… its just you and me bro, ain’t no lawyers, no Poe Poe…  
nobody, so please don’t come at me wit no bullshit… Right now 
dawg… real talk, um mo need you to tell me exactly what the fuck 
happened? 
 

PRIEST 
One hunnid? 

 
JOSH 

Yes negro… one hundred 
 

PRIEST 
Ok… on everythang my niggah?   

All I remember is waken up butt-ass nakit, wit two… or maybe 
three girls in the bed wit me… and I was                                                          

thirsty as hell, wit                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  
ahh crazy ass headache  

 
JOSH 
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Is that it? Lol… That’s what you gone say to the judge?   
 

PRIEST 
That’s the truth dawg… come on now… you really think I need to 

rape somebody, I don’t need to… 
 

JOSH 
Yea yea right… ain’t that the same thang Mike Tyson, and Tupac 
said? Uh huh… tell me… how did that work out for them? Huh? 
Dude… how long is it gonna take you to figure this shit out… 

cause really? Um running out of patient’s playboy. Uh huh, and I 
bet it was the same two jump-offs I seen hangin all over you 

back by the pool,  
 

PRIEST 
Yeah… Yeah… you probably right 

 
JOSH 

YA THINK??? Come on Priest… you are a grown-ass man… and like I 
told yo ass a million times, it ain’t up to me and Big-Day or 
nobody else to babysit YOU 24/7… your number one priority out 

here is what? 
 
 

PRIEST 
not getting caught up  

 
 

JOSH 
That is your responsibility to me, and more importantly 

yourself, and your kid…  don’t worry, this ain’t the “don’t get 
caught up” speech again 

 
Priest looks at Josh and smerks… 

 
 

JOSH 
 Ok bro… I guess this is the “don’t get caught up” speech, but 
real talk… I really cannot afford to have you laid out in the 
morgue, or somewhere locked up… we got way to much money to 

make, feel me? 
 

PRIEST 
Yeah, I love you too… So what the hell we gone do dawg? 

 
JOSH 

 Ooh so now its what the hell WE gone do…   
 

Josh laughs sarcastically as he looks down and shakes his head 
in amazement 

 
JOSH  
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 Don’t even trip youngster, I got this… um mo do it like I do 
it…  
 

The Deputy opens the door and tells Josh to wrap it up, Josh 
gives Priest a man-hug and a pound and then starts walking 
towards the doors, then pauses, and turns back around to Priest 
and says 

 
JOSH 

Ooh, and by the way… wearin yo pants saggin all off yo ass like 
that playboy? Not a good look… 

 
 

PRIEST 
LOL… you just don’t get it old man 

 
Oh I don’t get it? Alright playa… keep on with that shit, and 
one of these big-bone brothers is gone have yo ass up in here 

foldin draws. 
 

Priest laughs again, pauses to think… and then becomes very 
concerned.     

 
 
 
 
 
 
INT: WEST HOLLYWOOD CA. SUNSET STRIP: MMG LLC -- AFTERNOON: 
 
Rubin has just concluded his 3:00pm meeting with some HBO 
executives regarding an up coming live concert special featuring 
Simone, as he’s on his way back from walking them out to the 
elevator, Mindy the receptionist stops him as he’s walking by. 
 
      

MINDY 
Mr. Fiedler… I think we may have a problem 

 
RUBIN 

OK miss Mindy, talk to me 
 

MINDY 
I’m sure you are aware of what’s going on with Priest, and that 
Mr. Mitchell, Row, and Bob from legal had to drop everything and 

fly out to Atlanta   
 

RUBIN 
Yes yes, I know all about it 

 
MINDY 

Well I got a call this morning from Row asking me to clear Mr. 
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Mitchell’s calendar for the next two days, and to re-schedule 
everyone for next week…    

 
Mindy goes on to explain that for the pass four and a half hours 
she’d been trying to reach Simone, who was scheduled for a 
4:30pm meeting with Josh and Oliver Stone to start making 
preparation for her now de-funked big screen debut, the time is 
now 4:20pm, and Simone is totally unaware of all the new 
developments. Before Rubin can respond, in walks Simone, 
escorted by her assistant Kathleen, her bodyguard/driver Felipe 
and her beloved Russell terrier Oscar under her arm, and like 
Norma Desmond, she was totally ready for her close up. After 
they’d all said their hellos, Rubin starts telling Simone how 
well the meeting with HBO went, in an ill-fated attempt to 
soften the blow before giving her the bad news about the film, 
meanwhile Simone seems completely disengaged and uninterested in 
what Rubin is saying. Simone apologizes to Rubin and began 
explaining…  
 

 
 
 
 

SIMONE 
Rubin dear… it’s not that I’m not into the HBO concert, and 

trust me I do appreciate your time and effort, cause I know how 
hard you work Rubin, but boy friend… every sense I got that call 

last week from the great Oliver Stone, I’ve been walking on 
clouds baby… believe me when I tell you I have waited my entire 
life for that call, so please forgive me if I’m acting a little 
strange today, I’m just so nervous, and excited… I mean Oliver 

Stone? It’s still really really really hard to believe. 
 

RUBIN 
Wow… ok… so… have you spoke to Josh or Row at all today? 

 
SIMONE 

No… was I suppose to? 
 

RUBIN 
Well… come… walk with me 

 
They begin walking down the hall to the conference room 

 
SIMONE 

Is there a problem? 
 
Rubin opens the door to the conference room and Simone walks in, 
then Rubin comes in and closes the door behind them. Rubin then 
attempts to explain to Simone the tragic events of the day, and 
before he could finish, Simone collapses down into one of the 
plush leather conference room chairs and starts to 
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hyperventilate, and then like a true drama queen she has a 
meltdown of biblical proportion, then in comes her assistant, 
the bodyguard, and the little dog Oscar is running and jumping 
around everywhere while Rubin and Mindy tries to restore order.    
 
 

 
INT. ATLANTA GA / FULTON COUNTY COURTHOUSE/THE NEXT DAY   
 
Josh and his legal team fight their way through a mob of news 
media, paparazzi, and looky-looz, as they enter the courtroom. 
Minutes later, the accuser’s accompanied by the D. A. and his 
team make a grand entrance. Josh immediately locks eyes with one 
of the accusers, and recognizes her from the party,  
 

JOSH 
Un-fucking-believable…   

 
ROW 

What? 
 

JOSH 
Those are the same two tramps I saw hangin all over Priest at 

the pool, check um out now… dressed like sweet little Christian 
girls… lol…  Oh yeah, this shit is about to get good now  

 
Two sheriff deputies bring Priest in from a side door in 
handcuffs and shackles leading him to the defense table. Moments 
later the bailiff request that everyone rise for the judges 
entrance. After the judge goes through the usual admonishments 
he asked the defendant to rise. At this point Josh sends a text 
message to Big-Day “ok, now” and before the Judge could ask 
Priest for a plea of guilty or not guilty, the courtroom doors 
swing open and in walks Big Day waving a DVD disc in his hand. 
He immediately rushes to the defense table where he was met by 
the bailiff. At the request of Big-Day the bailiff delivered the 
DVD disc to Priest’s lead attorney Joan Reynolds. She turn and 
looks at Josh whose sitting on the front row, Josh smiles and 
gives her a thumbs up, Meanwhile there is some rumbling heard 
throughout the courtroom prompting the judge to call the 
courtroom to order. After which Reynolds states that in light of 
new developments she’d like to request a short recess before 
entering a plea. The judge then instructs council from both 
sides to approach the bench.  
 

JUDGE 
Ok councilor, what’s going on? 

 
JOAN 

Your honor, in an effort to expedite the matter before the 
court, the defense would like to present this DVD “exhibit A” as 
certified proof of the defendant’s complete innocents, and I 
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assure the court that after viewing said DVD all parties 
hereto will agree that all charges be dropped and the defendant 
be released immediately.         

 
 

D.A. 
Your honor, the request from the defense is absolutely absurd. I 
motion that we continue with today’s proceedings as scheduled.     

 
 
 

JUDGE 
Ok people… We’ll take a short recess and reconvene in my 
chambers in 15 minutes.     

 
            

 
INT: WEST HOLLYWOOD CA / MMG EXECUTIVE OFFICES: LATE MORNING: 
  
Rubin and Mindy have tried calling, and texting Simone all 
morning but she’s not answering, and now they receive a call 
from her musical director whose starting to panic because Simone 
hasn’t shown up for their 10:am rehearsal and it’s now 11:30am, 
and the live HBO Special is only 5 days away. Rubin decides the 
only thing left to do is pay Simone a personal visit and attempt 
to explain to her how vitally important this HBO special is to 
her career.        
 
 
EXT: ENCINO HILLS ESTATES/GATED EXCLUSIVE SECTION OF LOS ANGELES 
CA – AFTERNOON 
 
When Rubin arrives at the security gate he notices Simone’s 
assistant Kathleen and her bodyguard/driver Felipe are having a 
serious conversation with the guard on duty, who has just 
informed them that Simone has left a note “no guest for me 
today” they’d already been there for over an hour, enough time 
to convince the guard that Simone may be in some kind of danger. 
The guard agrees to escort them all to her house. 
 
EXT: A VICTORIAN STYLE 7 BEDROOM ESTATE WITH A VIEW OVERLOOKING 
THE SAN FERNANDO VALLEY / THE HOME OF POP MUSIC DIVA SIMONE 
LAMAR 
 
They arrive at the house and drive up to the private gate. The 
guard then pushes the intercom button, and the housekeeper 
answers franticly. After the guard identifies himself, she 
replies “can you help me please” the gate opens and they all 
rush in. Fearing the worst, the guard calls the local police 
department for back up. After entering the house the housekeeper 
begins trying to explain that Simone has locked herself in her 
bedroom and won’t come out, nor will she allow anyone in, 
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including her little Russell terrier Oscar, whose been barking 
and scratching on her bedroom door sense the night before. The 
housekeeper then begins sobbing uncontrollably, at which time 
Rubin wraps his arm around her and tries to console her. He then 
begins explaining to her and the others that they need not worry 
about Simone because she’s been known to go through bouts of 
depression but she usually comes back around in about a week or 
two. Kathleen promptly reminds Rubin that with the HBO special 
coming up they don’t have a week or two, she’s got band 
rehearsals, wardrobe fittings, and three interviews, and that’s 
just her schedule for the next two days. Rubin agrees, and then 
runs up the stairs to Simone’s bedroom and gently knocks on the 
door, and when he continues knocking and getting no response he 
starts talking through the door trying to convince her that 
everything’s going to be alright, and how important this HBO 
special is to her career, blah blah blah, in the middle of his 
little speech he notices a piece of paper slides under the door. 
It was a note from Simone “I can’t do this any more… please go 
away”                              
 
 
 
 
 
INT. ATLANTA GA / FULTON COUNTY COURTHOUSE / THE JUDGES CHAMBERS 
/ AFTERNOON 
 
Before meeting in the Judges chambers the District Attorney and 
his assistants privately gathered the Plaintiffs to discuss the 
surveillance DVD. They informed the two female accusers that the 
contents of the DVD could very well reveal in great detail what 
happen, or did not happen on the night in question. The D.A. 
then asked “are you absolutely one hundred percent sure there is 
nothing else you have to tell us?” At this point one of the 
accusers broke down and confessed that Priest in fact did not 
rape them and that he was past out the entire time they were in 
bed with him. At the reconvening all charges were dropped, 
Priest was released immediately, and the two accusers were 
arrested for filing false charges.   
 
After a small celebration, the team for the defense say their 
goodbyes, and as they go there separate ways Joan waves the 
surveillance DVD and asked,  “What should I do with this” and 
Josh replies “you can throw it away if you’d like, there’s 
nothing on it” Joan’s jaw drops to the floor as Josh flashes his 
trademark smile.        
 
ENT: LOS ANGELES CA. / COLDWATER CANYON/ MODEST 5 BEDROOM HOUSE 
WITH A PANORAMIC VIEW/HOME OF JOSH MITCHELL: MORNING 
 
In the pool house that’s been converted into a fitness gym. 
While on the treadmill, Josh is on his cell phone with the 
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headset, talking to Bianca Finni about the birthday party 
she’s planned for their 4 year old son Aaron. 
 

BIANCA 
I don’t get it Josh, when did you become homophobic? 

 
JOSH 

Come on Bee, you know me better then that… hell, I got more gay 
friends then you do 

 
BIANCA 

So if you don’t have a problem with Lance, and Trevor being gay, 
what’s the problem with them helping with Aaron’s Birthday 

party, they have the perfect backyard  
 

JOSH 
Come on Bee, you know Lance and Trevor are not just regular gay,  

 
BIANCA 

LOL… regular gay? 
 

JOSH 
That’s right, you know like Anderson Cooper or Doogie Howser… 
they’re more like… Rue Paul, Boy George gay… you know what I’m 

saying? 
 

BIANCA 
Oh my god… no you didn’t  

 
JOSH 

No really… no disrespect, I think Lance and Trevor are cool 
people but lets not kid ourselves, they wear more makeup and 

glittery shit then you do, and you know how Aaron soaks up every 
little thing like a sponge… too soon Bee… way way too soon… 

havin them all flamin and miss-thangin around my 5 year old son? 
I think not… so if that makes me homophobic, well I guess I’m 

guilty as charged 
 

BIANCA 
Wow Josh… do you hear what you’re saying? 

 
Josh 

Oh yeah… I hear exactly what I’m sayin Bee… do you hear what I’m 
sayin? 

 
BIANCA 

That’s just like saying it’s ok for Aaron to associate with some 
black people but not others  

 
JOSH 

You’re absolutely right… I’ve got some black people in my own 
family that I don’t want him to associate with… at least not 
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now. When he gets a little older he can decide for himself who 
he wants to associate with, but right now I think it’s our job 

to make choices for him 
 

BIANCA 
Ok ok Josh I get it… but can we do it my way just this one time? 

 
JOSH 

Lol… Just this one time? Really? Don’t we always do it your way? 
 

BIANCA 
Come on Josh we’ve already put a lot of work into this  

 
JOSH 

Ok, just promise me you make sure Lance, Trevor and the girls 
turn the flames all the way down for the day…  

 
Another call comes in on the other line for Josh.              
 

JOSH 
Ok Bee I gotta take this one, will talk later 

 
JOSH 

Ok Rubin, Is she still locked in the bedroom? 
 
 
 

RUBIN 
Yes… and Josh, I don’t know what the hell we’re going to do this 

time… I’ve never seen her like this… and oh yes, the news 
media’s been camped out there sense last night with TV cameras 

and paparazzi everywhere. 
 

JOSH 
Damm… I wonder who leaked it? 

 
RUBIN 

Well my guess is they found out when the security guard who 
escorted us to Simone’s house called the police for back up you 

know the press has access to the police radio dispatch.         
 

 JOSH 
Rubin, Rubin, Rubin… dude, I asked you to tell me everything, 
you never said shit about the police coming to the house… ok, 

whatever. Did you call Linda? 
 

RUBIN 
Yes… she’s already prepared a statement we were just waiting for 

your approval. I can email it to you now 
 

JOSH 
No… Just read it to me 
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As Rubin reads the press release Josh receives a text message 
and abruptly cuts Rubin off.   

 
JOSH 

Ok ok sounds great, just make sure to run it by Row… ok Gotta go 
 
EXT: BEVERLY HILLS CA./ MR. CHONG’S / DIRECTLY ACROSS THE STREET 
FROM HUGO’S BAR & GRILL /  
 
Mr. Chong’s is where the entertainment industries a-list 
entertainers and powerbrokers co-mingled for lunch and dinner. 
Before Josh became a successful Idol maker he could not afford 
Mr. Chong’s  so he would hold court across the street at Hugo’s 
Bar & Grill from a sidewalk table so he could see the comings 
and goings. He would eventually befriend Hugo and his entire 
staff, one staff member in particular by the name of Angel, a 
Busboy/waiter in training. Every week Angel would receive from 
Josh a small list of entertainers and executives, complete with 
photos, and Angel would text Josh immediately when someone on 
the list rolled up to Mr. Chong’s. In return Josh gave him extra 
large tips when he could. Although Josh can now afford Mr. 
Chong’s he prefers to continue holding court from his sidewalk 
table at Hugo’s, and now Angel’s tip are a lot bigger.  
 
Josh rolls up to the valet parking station of Mr. Chong’s and 
jumps out of a convertible Alston Martin, takes his ticket from 
the attendant and J walks across the street to Hugo’s, where 
Angel has reserved his usual sidewalk table. 
Josh asked a waitress for a pen and paper, and then begin 
writing a note. When he finished he called Angel over. 
 

JOSH 
Angel my friend, I need you to get this to Lawrence. He’s still 

over there right? 
 

ANGEL 
Yes, I can see him from here 

 
JOSH 

Cool… I would’ve sent him a text but he’s so damm old school… 
thanks bro 

 
Josh hands Angel the note and a 50-dollar bill.    
 

 ANGEL 
 Thanks 

     
Angel looks around to make sure his boss wasn’t watching and 
then runs across the street to Mr. Chong’s and approaches a 
sidewalk table occupied by Lawrence Fishburne, his wife Gina, 
and their 6 year old daughter. He places the note on the table 
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next to Lawrence. 
 

ANGEL 
Sorry to disturb you sir, this is from Mr. Josh Mitchell,  

 
Angel then points across to Hugo’s where Josh is at his table, 
and begins waving his hand. Lawrence looks over and just shakes 
his head, while his wife Gina rolls her eyes. He unfolds the 
note and begins to read.  
 
“Hey man, I know we don’t hang out much anymore but I still 
consider you to be one of my closes friends. Please believe me 
when I tell you that Lawrence Fishburne is the only man in this 
town capable of solving this problem for me.  I really really 
need you to take a ride with me, I swear I’ll have you back in 
no more then 45 min. You’ll literally be saving my life bro, and 
for that I will be forever in your debt. I’ll explain the 
details while we ride”  
 
Lawrence looks up and out to the street, and Josh is already in 
his car waving for Lawrence to come on out. After a small verbal 
exchange with his wife Gina, Lawrence comes out and jumps in the 
car with Josh.    
                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               

 LAWRENCE 
 Negro… this shit had better be good          

 
 

     
INT: WEST HOLLYWOOD CA / MMG EXECUTIVE OFFICES / CONFERENCE ROOM 
/AFTERNOON: 
 
Amongst growing speculation of Simone’s alleged emotional 
breakdown, Rochelle (Row) Rubin, Bob Glickman (head of MMG Legal 
affairs) and Linda Sneed (publicist) have all gathered in the 
conference room to continue some much- needed damage control. 
For the past 24 hours the press have had a virtual field day, 
and Linda Sneed’s press statement was just release minutes ago, 
hopefully it will be enough to stem the tide for now.       

 
 
         

EXT: LOS ANGELES / SAN FERNADO VALLEY / 405 FREEWAY – EXITING AT 
VENTURA BLVD.  
 
Josh exits the freeway and stops at the signal light. He sees a 
guy on the side of the road selling flowers and waves him over; 
he buys a dozen long stem roses, drives away and pulls into the 
McDonalds parking lot on Ventura.  
 

LAWRENCE 
Ahh… Josh? when exactly do you plan on telling me what the hells 
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going on? 
 

 
JOSH 

Are you into Simone?  
 

LAWRENCE 
Oh so is that what this shit is about? You trying to hook me up 

with Simone? Fool… you must be smoking 
 

JOSH 
No no no… (lol) wow… you really feelin yoself huh? Nah dude… I’m 

talking about her music   
 
Josh turns his mp3 car stereo to Simone’s latest song and pumps 
up the volume. 

 
 

 JOSH 
Now this cut right here is fire! You feelin this shit? I know 

you feelin this shit right? 
 
 

LAWRENCE 
Yeah it’s cool… Gina and her girl friends play the hell out of 

it, even got my little girl trying to sing it… but what on 
heaven and earth does this have to do with you dragging me away 

from my family in the middle of the day, and us sittin in a 
McDonalds parking lot? Dude are you losing your mind?  

 
While Lawrence is in the middle of his rant, a motorcade of 
paparazzi led by Simone’s signature white stretch Cadillac 
limousine races down Ventura Blvd. then Josh get’s a text 
message “ALL CLEAR” 
 
REWIND / OPERATION DECOY: Josh wanted to be sure that the news 
media and paparazzi were long gone when he comes by with 
Lawrence, so earlier that morning he arranged for a Simone look-
alike, accompanied by Big Day and a bodyguard, to be picked up 
from Simone’s house, and driven to a vacation house in Santa 
Barbra.  

 
As Josh pulls out of the McDonalds parking lot and starts up the 
hill, he begins explaining to Lawrence about Oliver Stone 
bailing on Simone and how devastated she is. He then hands 
Lawrence a copy of Simone’s first magazine interview and asked 
him to read the part of the article that he had circled in red 
ink. The interviewer asked Simone who her early childhood 
influences were, of Corse she mentioned Whitney, Chaka, and 
Mariah, and then when asked she said her favorite childhood 
movie was Boyz in da Hood and her favorite actor of all times 
was Lawrence Fishburne.         
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EXT: ENCINO HILLS ESTATES/GATED EXCLUSIVE SECTION OF LOS ANGELES 
CA / SIMONE’S HOUSE– AFTERNOON 
    
By the time Lawrence has finished reading, Josh is pulling into 
Simone’s driveway. They exit the car, walk to the front door, 
and ring the bell. 
 
  

LAWRENCE 
Ok… what exactly are we suppose to be doing? 

 
JOSH 

Don’t worry bro, just follow my lead 
 

When the housekeeper opens the door Josh and Lawrence enter and 
walk straight up the long winding staircase to the double-doors 
of Simone’s master bedroom. Josh hands the dozen long-stem roses 
he’d bought from the street vender to Lawrence, and knocks on 
the door. Simone does not answer so Josh starts talking through 
the door. 
 

JOSH 
Monie(Simone’s nic-name)…really? 

Come on open the door 
 

SIMONE 
I don’t want to talk right now Josh 

 
JOSH 

Just open the door girl… I got a surprise for you  
 

SIMONE 
I don’t wanna do this right now Josh… please just go away 

 
JOSH 

Ok, ok, but just tell me… who’s your favorite actor of all time? 
 
 

SIMONE 
 Come on man… I really don’t feel like playing right now 

   
Josh whispers to Lawrence asking him to say hello through the 
door. 
 

LAWRENCE 
(very deep voice) 

Hello Simone… 
 

SIMONE 
Josh… for real man, Leave me alone please  
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LAWRENCE 

I’m not Josh 
 

After about 10 seconds the door slowly opens and Simone peeks 
out, see’s Lawrence, screams, and slams the door 
 

JOSH 
Simone… come on out here… the mans got something he wants to say 

to you 
 

SIMONE 
Give me ahh minute… 

 
JOSH 

(under his breath) 
Yessss 

 
 
 
 
Moments later, Simone emerges from the bedroom dressed in a long 
satin robe with a matching headscarf. She walks directly over 
and extends her hand to Lawrence. He gently kisses her hand and 
gives her the roses. Josh quickly walks over and starts the 
conversation.                                                                                                         

 
JOSH 

Simone… I just wanted you to hear this for yourself 
 
 

SIMONE 
Hear What? 

 
JOSH 

Well… First of all, I’ve been hearing some really disturbing 
things about Oliver lately… in all due respect to Mr. Stone I 
think his best days as a film maker are behind him, so when I 

heard how distort you were over his decision to pass on you for 
his film I thought we should get a second opinion, and that’s 

where our friend Mr. Fishburne comes in… you see, Larry and I go 
way way back, and I consider him to be a mentor and one of my 
closes friends, so I invited him over to my house to view your 
screen test because I knew he would give me his honest opinion, 

well my dear… he was so impressed… he was visibly moved. He 
literally had me play the damm thing five more times… and then 
insisted on setting up a meeting for you with his theatrical 

agent… aah…  
 

Josh looks over at Lawrence 
 

LAWRENCE 
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Jeff Frazer  
 

JOSH 
Jeff Frazer over at…        

 
LAWRENCE 

CTI 
 

JOSH 
CTI… and he also said, with your talent you’ll get something a 

whole lot better then the crappy little part that old-man 
Oliver… what’s his name had for you. 

 
 

SIMONE 
Thank you sir… thank you so so very much 

 
 
While hugging Simone, Lawrence looks over her shoulder at Josh 
and mouths to him… 
 

LAWRENCE 
You owe me big 

 
Josh flashes his trademark smile. 

                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            
 
EXT. STAPLE CENTER / LOS ANGELES CA:/ EVENING:  
 
A chauffeur driven black Chevy Tahoe with Josh, his son Aaron, 
the nanny miss Nina, and bodyguard Frank inside. They drive up 
to a private entrance in the rear of the Staple Center and come 
to a stop. After his birthday party, and their long flight from 
NYC, Aaron is completely wiped out, so rather then waking him to 
say good night, Josh decides to let him continue sleeping. He 
gives some instructions to Miss Nina, then gives her the keys to 
the house, kisses Aaron on the forehead, jumps out of the truck, 
and dashes through the rear tunnel into the arena where a 
capacity crowds on hand for Simone’s Live HBO Special and she’s 
giving them more then their monies worth.  
 
 
EXT: THE RED ROOM: AN UPSCALE VINTAGE HOLLYWOOD BALLROOM /SUPPER 
CLUB: THE OFFICIAL AFTER PARTY FOR SIMONE’S HBO SPECIAL: LATE 
EVENING   
 
A genuine star-studded Hollywood red carpet event is underway, 
and the glare of paparazzi flash blubs illuminate the long 
walkway, as a herd of entertainment industry A-listers begin 
filing into the exclusive night spot, the RED ROOM Supper Club / 
Ballroom in the media district of Hollywood Ca.  
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INT: THE RED ROOM SUPPER CLUB: VELVET ROPE V.I.P. AREA  
 
Amongst a bevy of Hollywood stars and starlet’s Josh is sitting 
at the head of the main table celebrating the success of 
Simone’s HBO Special with Simone, Row, Rubin, Big-Day, Lawrence 
Fishburne, and his wife Gina. A security guard dressed in all 
black comes over and informs Josh that Priest and a party of 
seven is trying to come into the V.I.P. Josh leaves the table, 
walks over to the velvet rope and waves Priest and his entourage 
in which consisted of two of his hommies and five groupies they 
picked up from the long line out front.   
 

 
 

JOSH 
Dude… seriously?  

 
PRIEST 

Come on now, look at dat… Lol… I know you feelin me boy  
 

 JOSH  
So I guess that shit in Atlanta was a joke to you right? 

 
PRIEST 

Nah dude, I got dis herre, don’t even trip… oh yeah, what about 
that big sprite commercial campaign you said I was gone do? 

 
JOSH 

Commercial campaign? Oh right… I guess I forgot to tell you… 
 
 

 
INT: COMCAST STUDIOS BURBANK CA. SOUND STAGE C 
 
Priest arrives with his entire entourage, expecting to start 
shooting the first in a series of commercials for an 
international Sprite soft drink campaign, when in reality Josh 
has volunteered his services to be the national spokesman for 
RAP IT UP… on behalf of the Minority AIDS Project of America.          
 

PRIEST 
When you out partying wit yo girl and you bout ta take it to the 
next level, don’t forget to rap it up… you owe it ta her and ta 

you…  
 

DIRECTOR  
OK CUT… 

 
PRIEST 

Ahh damm… my bad, and ta yo self… you owe it ta her and ta yo 
self… ok ok I got dis… come on les do dis shit  

 



 29 

Priest then looks over at Josh and shakes his head in disgust 
as Josh flashes his trademark smile. 
 
 

FIRST A.D. 
Rap it up, take 23… action 

 
 

THE END 


